January 15, 2003 

Michael S. Witherell

Director, Fermi National Accelerator Laboratory

P.O. Box 500

Batavia, IL 60510

Dear Dr. Witherell, 


The CTEQ collaboration is planning its tenth Summer School on QCD and Collider Phenomenology.   Since 1992 the school has trained over 700 graduate students, post-docs, and senior physicists in the basics of QCD and its application in collider physics.   Many of these students and post-docs have come from the Fermilab program, and have gone on to become leaders of physics analysis groups within their respective experimental collaborations.   For instance, Jay Dittmann and Gerry Blazey are CTEQ alumni.

The Summer School alternates between an U.S. site and a foreign site.  Last year the school was held in Madison, Wisconsin.  This year we are planning a school in St. Feliu de Guixols, Spain.  In past CTEQ schools held in Europe (Germany, Italy and Scotland), most of the students have been from Europe while some have been from the United States.  However, many of these students, both from Europe and from the United States, have been collaborators in Fermilab experiments. 
Although Fermilab has regularly supported the CTEQ Summer Schools held in the US with a direct financial contribution of $10K, funding for the European schools has traditionally come from the host institution, the U.S. funding agencies, and from DESY, with only occasional support from Fermilab.  Department of Energy practice prohibits a direct contribution to a foreign school, while DOE institutions are allowed to contribute from discretionary funds and have in the past.  We have asked the NSF for $30K, which would be the entire U.S. portion of the funding. However the funding decision will likely not come until after firm commitments have to be made for the school. The reason for this letter is that we need a backup source of funding in case the NSF does not fully fund the school.  We cannot make the required commitments otherwise, and the school will not be scheduled. 
Last year Wu-Ki Tung and George Sterman visited you and Mike Shaevitz and asked for a similar arrangement for the Madison school.  You agreed to this arrangement. As it turned out, our funding was sufficient after stringent cost savings, so that this backup source of funding was not required.  The assurances that we got from Fermilab did, however, enable us to go ahead with organizing the school. This year, we are asking for backup funding from Fermilab not to exceed $15K in the event that NSF funding should fall below this amount. We note that $15K is not too different from the $10K that Fermilab has often contributed in the past and that we hope and expect that we will not need to call on this backup source of funding at all.
We would be pleased to discuss this further with you, either by phone or in person.  Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely, 

Dr. Stephen Kuhlmann






Dr. Davison Soper

Argonne National Laboratory 





University of Oregon

CTEQ Co-spokesperson 





CTEQ Co-spokesperson
